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EARL STREET DEVELOPMENT - ALBANY 
Statement 

HON ROBYN McSWEENEY (South West) [9.41 pm]:  I want to make the Minister for Local Government 
and Regional Development aware of a planning issue in Albany that has held up developers and builders alike.  
The council seems unable to make a decision and, when it does, it rescinds it two weeks later.  I was hoping that 
the Minister for Local Government and Regional Development would be here, but I understand that he is unwell 
and I wish him a speedy recovery. 

Hon Kim Chance:  We hope to have him back next week, with a bit of luck. 

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  I hope so, too.  The planning issue or development is known to locals as the Earl 
Street development.  The development will consist of 39 architect-designed residential apartments and is the first 
inner-city living development of its kind in Albany.  Inner-city living is nothing new in Australia, nor around the 
world.  The original plans for this project have been redesigned.  Some members of the public have been less 
than enthusiastic about this multiple-dwelling development - that is putting it politely.  The proponent, Chris 
Plowman, has been extremely accommodating by scaling down this project.  The Albany City Council does not 
have a height restriction in any of its policies, although it is trying to bring one in.  I believe that it proposes to 
make the limit 11 metres, or two storeys.  The developers were within their planning rights to have this 
multistorey development.  These apartments would be no higher than the building across the road that is known 
as Manly Stanwell Holden.  For the past 20 years Mr Plowman has owned the land on which the development is 
proposed to be built.  The land is zoned R160.  If he had wanted to build a multistorey car park or a hotel, he 
would not have had to go through a public submission process.  He could have carried out many kinds of 
developments on that block with its R160 zoning.  However, for residential development, he had to go through 
this process to get to where he is now. 

In September last year the council did not approve the original plans that were put forward for consideration.  
Chris Plowman took on board what the public was saying.  He went away and came back with revised plans.  
The people who were against the development should have been quite happy with the revised plans he put in 
front of the council.  The number of apartments was revised from 46 down to 39, and a lower gradient included.  
During the January meeting of the council the apartment development was agreed to by granting conditional 
planning consent to Ridgeway Holdings Pty Ltd, or Chris Plowman, on the amended plans.  This was decided by 
a vote of eight to six in favour.  These amended plans featured a graduated increase from three to six storeys 
along the Earl Street frontage heading into town.  This was instead of the five to seven storey proposal rejected 
last September.  The people against the proposal were in the chamber that night and were very vocal about the 
decision made, as people dealing with local government can sometimes be.  Some 14 days later a special council 
meeting was called so that the council could take another look at the development plans.  Five councillors are 
needed to call a special meeting.  Six councillors who voted for the Earl Street development failed to attend that 
meeting.  This tells me that, on this issue, this council is not working.  I note that the Department of Local 
Government and Regional Development acting director, Tim Fowler, said that councillors are encouraged to 
attend as many meetings as possible and to deal with any issues as they arise.  It is understood, though, that from 
time to time they may, for whatever reason, feel unable to attend.  The legislation allows that flexibility.  The 
department said that it cannot force councillors to attend council meetings.  I presume that those councillors were 
either too scared to attend, as the atmosphere in the gallery was extremely heated during the January meeting, or 
they felt that they had made a tough decision and they would stand by that decision.  People have told me that 
councillors have been threatened.  A complaint has been lodged with the Corruption and Crime Commission in 
response to one councillor’s alleged actions.   

The amended plans were rescinded.  As a result, the City of Albany has agreed to participate in a reconvened 
State Administrative Tribunal process based on the plans first submitted by the developer in September 2005.  
This makes no sense to me.  I hope it does not make sense to the government.  Chris Plowman has amended the 
plans, yet the council has decided to go before SAT on the basis of the plans that were first submitted by him in 
2005.  Why would mediation take place on plans that the council rejected in September?  The proponents have 
bent over backwards to produce these amended plans, which are much better than the September plans.  As I 
said, they were passed by a vote of eight to six.   

The council needs to be investigated on this issue.  A newspaper article after the vote to approve the 
development stated that this chapter in the council’s history should be a reminder to all ratepayers that people do 
not own views and that things can and do change from time to time.  The construction of the apartment block 
will, hopefully, herald a revitalisation of the city, which the opponents would have us believe is to be feared.  
Most people are aware of the unique character of Albany but do not consider this sufficient reason to hold back 
the city and region from development.  The construction of the apartment block will create many jobs and have 
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an economic spin-off.  This, of course, has not yet happened.  I have no problem with this development, having 
seen the plans and the site that it is to be built on.  Premier Alan Carpenter, who comes from Albany, has said to 
just get on with it, yet the local member, Peter Watson, said in his March report that this proposal should not be 
allowed to set a precedent for other inappropriate development in Albany.  Who is he to say that this 
development is inappropriate?  It represents millions of dollars, but Mr Watson does not want it in Albany.  Only 
one per cent of the population has said that it does not want it.  The development is not inappropriate.  The 
Premier used to live on Earl Street and he has said that he can understand that high-rise living is not to 
everyone’s liking but that he noted its success.  He admitted that he had not seen the design, but he said that four, 
five or six storeys would not mean that it was a bad thing for the community.  I agree with him.  Why does the 
member for Albany disagree with him?  Local members should not sit on the fence because a small percentage 
of people disagree.  Mr Watson must be very uncomfortable sitting on all that barbed wire!   

After the amended plans were agreed to in council, the local Albany builder, John Watters, started to prepare for 
major construction only to have to recall that planning two weeks later.  It cost him about $10 000 and has put 
egg all over his face, and, I believe, the faces of many Albany people.  This building will cost in the vicinity of 
$24 million.  This is the scale of the development we are talking about.  The issue now resides in SAT and will 
not get a hearing until June.  Builders and investors alike do not need to hear that Albany is not the place for 
further development.   

I ask that the minister investigate this issue.  I also ask the local member why he is objecting to a $24 million 
project in the heart of his area.  He needs to really think about that.  It is a project for inner-city living that will 
revitalise the central area of Albany. 
 


